TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





JUNE 22, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Fire Commissioner Chairman Kurt Goettsche, Delaware Engineering John Brust & Mountain Eagle Mike Ryan
Absent: Councilman Donald Murray, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie & Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and the Town Clerk Bonnie Poehmel opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE MINUTES 8, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

1.FIRE COMMISSIONER: Chairman Kurt Goettsche was present.  Kurt was concerned about the sidewalk snow removal bill that the Windham Fire District had received for $230.00.  The Supervisor explained that the sidewalk snow removal bill was for 2016-2017, this was for the entire winter; and how last year no bill was sent out. Kurt also asked if it was possible for the Highway to plow the parking lots of the Windham & Hensonville Fire Departments.  The Fire Companies put out a bid every year, Windham currently has a contract with Paula Scarey and Hensonville has a contract not sure with whom?  Town Attorney Larry Gardner will look into the legalities if this is possible.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington can do this based on the recommendations of the Board after Larry looks into this.  Also Kurt would like to know the Windham Fire Dept. Chief said they would be getting a new fire hydrant and where will the location be? The Supervisor confirmed it is going to happen but not sure when. His concern is the driveway was just paved last year and had hoped not to dig it up.  He would also like to know if he could have a key to the basement of the Town Hall building as they had a meeting last night and their secretary who holds the key was out of town, they had no way into the building and had to wait for the Police to let them in.  Neither the Supervisor nor the Board has a problem with Kurt having another key. Kurt can stop by Friday to see Bette Rhoades for a key.
2.WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE: asking permission to use safety cones and garbage cans for the 4th of July event.  The Park has 8 garbage cans that are usually pulled for the Autumn Affaire in October when the park is closed.  But because the Chamber has never asked for the garbage cans for the 4th of July and the Park is open and Chief Karl Gonzalez doesn’t want to give all the cans away.  He will need 4-5 for the park and can give 4 to the Chamber. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington can purchase a few more so that no one is short and the Chamber should not need more than highway 4 safety cones.  Gary will take care of this.
3.WAJ ATHLETIC SPORTS PROGRAM REQUEST USE OF WINDHAM PATH & CREAMERY POND FIELD: Athletic Director Joel Middleton requested permission in a letter for the Cross-Country team to use the Windham Path for practices starting Monday, August 14, 2017 through the end of October 2017; and for the Varsity & Modified Soccer teams to use the Creamery Pond field for practices starting Thursday, September 7, 2017 through the end of October 2017. A note to Joel that the Windham Path for October 1, 2017 has been asked for and will not be available for practices that day and he will need to provide the Town with a Certificate of Insurance.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
4.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Republican Town Committee Chairman Thomas Hoyt request use for Friday, June 30 @ 6-9 pm for the Republican Caucus.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Windham Chamber of Commerce is requesting use of the front yard for 
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their 4th of July Event with music and food @ 4-7 pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Windham Chamber of Commerce is requesting use of the front yard for their two day Autumn Affaire event Saturday & Sunday October 7-8, 2017. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  Windham Chamber of Commerce is requesting use of the inside and outside front yard for their Holiday Event with Santa and tree lighting on Saturday, December 9, 2017 @ 4-7 pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  Mountain Top Progressives Ellen Schorsch is requesting use for August 22, 2017 @ 6-8:30 pm for panel discussion for candidates for the CD-19. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
5.SICKLER, TORCHIA, ALLEN & CHURCHILL REQUEST: Agreed-Upon Procedures for Internal Review of Justice Court Records of the NYS Controller’s Annual Audit Checklist for January 1-December 31, 2016.  This is solely to assist the Town of Windham with respect to the accounting records of the Justice Accounts at year end. The letter request needs the Board’s approval and the Supervisor’s signature.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
6.COALITION OF WATERSHED TOWN’S EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE: Greene County will elect two members (nominees for regular member/alternate member) all seats are a two-year term.  The Board approves Councilman Don Murray as the alternate member. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  
7.APPROVE OFFICIAL TOWN OF WINDHAM LOCAL PAPER: Mountain Eagle. The Supervisor will entertain a motion to change our paper from the Catskill Daily Mail to the Mountain Eagle. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
8.GOVERNOR’S PROPOSED MANDATE Shared Services Property Tax Savings Plan - next public meeting June 29 @ 4pm at the Greene County Emergency Services Building, 25 Volunteer Drive, Cairo, NY, noted by the Board.
9.GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #8 OF 2017: The following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  
10.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Gary has received a compliant concerning the West Winds Pump Station road as it is in poor condition.  Gary plows this road personally so he knows the condition. The road should be redone.  The Highway can take care of this and save about $6-8,000 in doing it.  With Greene County Shared Services we can borrow a bulldozer from Greene County and a roller from the Town of Ashland.  Materials can be bought on bid pricing and trucked in cheaper than the Highway can do it. Gary recommends that something needs to be done with the road. Gary and one other highway guy can get this done. Another issue Gary would like to have taken care of is the “Town Specifications for the Dedication of Town Roads & Streets”. What a road has to qualify for the Town to take over.  The last time this was updated was March 1989 and needs to be updated again as many things have changed over the years.  A copy of this will be given to John Brust for the engineers to look at and to Larry Gardner for the legal terms.
11.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.  She has submitted her report for the Board to read. Ambulance Report 6/22/17: Department of Health Inspection 6/8/17: Things to fix: Standard Operating Guidelines need to be updated, as well as, OSHA, HAZMAT and Infection Control/Bloodborne Pathogens policies, O2 tanks out of date, Cascade System major OSHA violation, Fire extinguishers out of date, employee files need to be updated. Despite this, we passed. Joe Farrell is very nice. I am working on updating the policies, files, etc. Spoke with Ravena Welding, they will be up next week to collect all the misfit O2 tanks and trade us for what we need. They are also going to change our Cascade system and 
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shorten the fill line to make it somewhat OSHA compliant. In order to be fully compliant, the Cascade system would need to be inside a steel cage, not going to happen where we are. Festivals: Beauty powered through, made several trips up and down the mountain, she did lose a part or two on one trip, the crew stopped, picked them up, we don’t know what they are and she’s running without them, so all is well. The check for the festival coverage is in the mail, per Glenn.  ESO: ESO is up and running since 6/12/17, charts are automatically being sent to MultiMed once completed and locked by the provider.  The lives of many trees will be spared. We are having issues with the CAD interface not working, but that is not an ESO issue, it’s a GC911 issue. Randy Ormerod is working with Interact to fix it. 96-2: Inspection done at Wes’ 6/21/17. Two weeks ago, Chris did oil change, new shocks, rear brakes and tires. 

12.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Received a letter from Recruit/Officer Cody Rogers thanking the Town Board and Chief Karl Gonzalez for giving him the opportunity to start his law enforcement career, also in the letter he would like to request to be hired as a part time police officer. Chief Gonzalez recommends Cody Rogers to be hired part-time pending all that his paperwork is completed with Civil Service and the Enforcement Academy; his start date would be July 1, 2017.  The first month three times a week he would ride with FTO Officer Rivera.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. All vehicles are working good. Chief Gonzalez read a letter that was received by Officer Greg Thorp that he will be retiring as Police Officer effective July 1, 2017.  Greg says, “It has been an honor and a privilege to serve the police department and the Town of Windham since my appointment in 1973.” A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  Park Report: Chief Gonzalez along with volunteers from the Platte Clove Community, Pat Garrison and the Windham Highway set up a little league and softball regulation baseball diamond field today. Randy Tuttle of the Windham Country Club lent to us a sod cutter.  The only thing they are missing is a home plate.  Chief Gonzalez would like a letter of thanks from the Supervisor/Town Board to be sent to the Platte Clove Community.  The Board has for their review the estimates from A-Team Pump & Control Service, LLC for a grinder pump that is needed at the holding station located at the Park.  A new grinder pump is priced at $2,393.27 with a 3-year warranty and for the old grinder pump to be fixed with no warranty the price is $1,795.16.  The Board recommends that a new pump be purchased.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  
13.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Van Valin has installed a new lock system on the Velcro doors at the Library and has submitted a picture to the Bookkeeper for our insurance.  The Emergency Lighting in the Library itself did not pass and will need to be replaced. Supervisor Pelham will have Hammel Electric take care of that. A bid document draft has been provided by Delaware Engineering for the Board’s review for the repair of the Centre Property roof.  A GAF life time shingle Glenwood product in slate color has been chosen and will need to be installed by a certified roofer of that product.  The chimney will need to be replaced as well.  A bid notice will need to be placed in the paper next week.  A motion to approve the bid document to run in the newspaper for a contractor to install the new roof & replace chimney was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Fred Grober will also get in touch with a few contractors as well.  Supervisor Pelham has received a letter from Lisa Heintz Community Engagement Coordinator for Tobacco-Free Action of Columbia & Greene Counties. Last October 2016 Lisa Heintz addressed the Town Board regarding making the Windham Path tobacco-free.  The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion that the Windham Path is good the way it is to keep it in its current state.  A motion to approve was made by Supervisor Pelham, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Delaware Engineering John Brust submitted to the Board two draft file copies of the bid document contract for the Centre Property for replacing a new roof. We did a grant application to hire a structural engineering firm, the granting agency meet this week but no update has been given yet. John submitted to the Board 2 sets of plans for their review on the bike path on South Street which will be on both sides of the street. Any work Delaware Engineering does on South Street will be consistent with that of the bike path and not taken advantage of. A preliminary cost estimate is being looked at on the installation of the water mains to connect this system to that of the hamlet; to connect all of South Street will be about 
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$440,000.00 to do all of that work.  If we have to do this after the bike path is in we might be spending an extra couple of hundred thousand dollars.  We will be picking up 16 new customers and Alan Tavenner will look at some of our financial models and talk to the people at EFC if we could add that to everything else with the zero percent interest. We have good pricing from Evergreen and this could be a change order under their existing contract and when ready John will come back to the Board with this cost. Monday, June 26, 2017 Evergreen is set to start the water line construction on County Route 40.  George Zimmer and Tucker Lewis will be the inspectors.  John O’Neill is working with Fred Grober on his sewer connection. Jesse has spoken to John Matthison of CWC about the work on the Mad Brook/Batavia Kill on the south side of Route 23. Councilman Peters has reviewed our town investment policy and there are no issues with it.  He has samples of a fund balance and will be working with the bookkeeper and auditors next week.  He is researching our franchise agreement with Mid-Hudson Cablevision and what other towns are doing about their internet connections.  He has a water resolution that will be presented at the Water Meeting to be adopted and the water letter is ready to go out in the water billing.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no one was present.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS June 22, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #12-G contained vouchers #429-473, totaling $27,716.69 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #115-125, totaling $139,516.89 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #178-190, totaling $32,003.90 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P for General contained 7 claims, totaling $7,327.68 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Ambulance payroll contained 23 claims; totaling $17,462.59 was audited and approved for payment on a motion Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Police payroll contained 4 claims; totaling $3,870.92 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P contained 3 claims, totaling $209.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:50 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
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